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You previously applied to this Board for an upgrade to your characterization of service.  You 
were denied relief on 11 May 2005 and 29 January 2021.   
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie 
Memos.  These included, but were not limited to, your desire to change your discharge character 
of service and contention that the Marine Corps did not fulfill your six-year reenlistment 
contract.  You argue that you were not allowed to work in your military occupational specialty 
(MOS) since you were sent to a location where it could not be performed.  For purposes of 
clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted you provided medical documentation but no 
supporting documentation describing post-service accomplishments or advocacy letters. 
 
As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request and  
provided the Board with an AO on 18 October 2022.  The AO noted in pertinent part: 
 

There is no evidence of a formal mental health diagnosis during military service, 
although there is behavioral evidence of a possible alcohol use disorder.  There is 
no evidence that he was diagnosed with another mental health condition in military 
service, or that he exhibited any psychological symptoms or behavioral changes 
indicative of a diagnosable mental health condition.  Throughout his disciplinary 
processing, there were no concerns raised of a mental health condition that would 
have warranted a referral for evaluation.  Post service, he provided evidence of 
diagnosis and treatment for PTSD that is temporally remote to his military service, 
but has been attributed to military service by his report.  There is no available 
medical evidence to support his TBI claims.  Unfortunately, his personal statement 
is not sufficiently detailed to establish a nexus with his misconduct, as it is difficult 
to attribute larceny to PTSD. Additional records (e.g., in-service or post-service 
medical records describing the Petitioner’s diagnosis, symptoms, and their specific 
link to his performance) would aid in rendering an alternate opinion. 

 
The AO concluded, “it is my considered clinical opinion there is some post service evidence of a 
diagnosis of PTSD that may be attributed to military service.  There is insufficient evidence of 
TBI or another mental health condition that may be attributed to military service.  There is 
insufficient evidence that his misconduct could be attributed to TBI, PTSD or another mental 
health condition.” 
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded your potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined your misconduct as evidenced by your two 
NJPs and SPCM conviction, outweighed these mitigating factors.  In making this finding, the 
Board considered the seriousness of your misconduct and concluded that it showed a complete 
disregard of military authority and regulations.  In particular, the Board noted your breaking and 
entering of another Marine’s dwelling with intent to commit larceny charge.  Further, the Board 
considered the likely negative effect your conduct had on the good order and discipline of your 
unit.  The Board further concluded that the discharge was proper and equitable under standards 






